West Galveston Island Property Owners Association

The West Galveston Island Property Owners Association held a Board of Directors meeting on September 17, 2011 at the Galveston Country Club.  Jerry Mohn, President, called the meeting to order.  A quorum of Directors was established.  Directors attending were Clay Lewis – Sportsman Road, Boyd Carr – Isla del Sol, Tom Boothe – Condo’s, Frank Helfrich – Terramar, Jeff Southard – Dunes of West Beach Ron Coker – Bermuda Beach, Lee Petros – Pointe West, Ken Diestler – Spanish Grant Bay, Susan Gonzales alternate for Pirates Beach, Vince Se Par – Beachside Village, Louie Trochesset – Spanish Grant (bayside), Al Galli – Jamaica Beach, and Peggy Zahler – Spanish Grant Beach.

The minutes were emailed to the Board.  Upon motion duly made by Peggy Zahler and second by Clay Lewis, the Board approved by unanimous vote the minutes of the prior meeting.

Jerry Mohn reviewed the financial and collection report.  Upon motion duly made by Jeff Southard and second by Clay Lewis, the Board approved by unanimous vote the financial and collection report.

Judge Jim Schweitzer relayed a story about purse snatching at Kroger’s that occurred to he and his wife.  He cautioned leaving a purse or valuables in the shopping basket at any store.

Susan Gonzales stated that a special seminar on the new laws affecting Homeowners Associations would be held on September 22, 2011.

Peggy Zahler stated that the most important west end website is the galvestonwestender.com  Chief Henry Porretto stated that during the City of Galveston budgeting, the same number of Officers was maintained for this next year as last year.  

Louis Trochesset – Galveston Crime Stoppers has rewards up to $1000.  Call 409-763-TIPS.  Signs can be placed in subdivisions.  Jury Duty pay can be donated to Crime Stoppers.  

Judge Mark Henry – State of Galveston County

· Gulf Coast Community Protection & Recovery District- (GCCP&RD)- Galveston County is participating as a charter member of this six (6) county group that includes Brazoria, Chambers, Galveston, Harris, Jefferson, and Orange Counties formed to provide a common defense to tidal surge. Recently completed a meeting this past Thursday in League City consisting of a Technical Workshop and Symposium.
· Surge Protection and Desalination- Two of my top priorities-
To ensure our economic prosperity we have to take the steps necessary to protect our area from storm surge. This can be accomplished through a combination of approaches, but I want to be clear- Galveston and Galveston is not the surge barrier for Houston and Harris County. We also need a sustainable source of water that will supply the needs of our growing population. The City of Corpus Christi and Padre Island to our south have already developed plans for a desalinization project- although currently on hold the City of Corpus Christi “will re-establish these initiatives as the price of desalination becomes affordable to develop in our community.”  Source- City of Corpus Christi Website http://www.cctexas.com/?fuseaction=main.view&page=1790 

· FM 3005 Elevation- Galveston County approved a Resolution (8/23/2011) requesting TxDOT follow the recommendations in their own report entitled “Drainage Study Report- FM3005 San Luis Pass to the Galveston Island Seawall” calling for the elevation of approximately 8.52 miles of roadway and repairs to 38 outfall ditch and cross-culvert locations to protect against a ten (10) year flooding event (+6.80 ft.). 
· FM 3005 Elevation Part 2 -Receive and File- Commissioners Court is scheduling a “Receive and File” to acknowledge and support the West Galveston Island Property Owners Association Resolution regarding the elevation of FM 3005 that was approved by WGIPOA on August 23, 2011.
· Anchorage Basin- (This is important to Comm. O’Brien and Jerry Mohn)- Galveston County staff is working with the Corp of Engineers (USACE) to develop a “Master” agreement that would allow the USACE to partner with the County and City to use the material dug up as a result of the ongoing routine maintenance dredging for possible beach nourishment projects rather than it being dumped offshore (and lost forever) or into a disposal area thereby reducing that disposal areas capacity. A ‘beneficial use of dredged material’ (BUDM) is a win-win for everyone. The material costs less to be placed on the beach, and the USACE benefits from retaining their disposal capacity.
· Hazard Mitigation Plan Update- On 8/23/2011 FEMA approved the Galveston County Hazard Mitigation Plan Update, this Update served as a basis for the individual City of Galveston, and Barrier Island Hazard Mitigation project approved earlier this year. The Hazard Mitigation Update will improve emergency response and reduce future damages associated with a variety of disaster situations. 
· Erosion Response Plan- County staff has been working with the City and community members to help ensure that everyone is on the same page in understanding the potential implications of the rules behind the development of the City erosion response plan and providing advice when asked.
· Stewart Road- 2008 County Road Bond Project, $11.1M. Phase 1 is the section of road from 75th street to Cove View Rd and is scheduled to go to bid near the end of 2011. Phase 2 is the section from Cove View to 7½ mile Rd. Commissioner O’Brien has been working very closely with County Engineer Mike Fitzgerald to get this project completed. Repairs are necessary to improve public safety and the roadway is literally falling apart.
· Jamaica Beach Road Projects- 2008 County Road Bond Project, $440,000 The Road Bond Project has been completed and included improvements to Jamaica Cove Road, Jamaica Inn Road, and Bob Smith Drive.
· Possible West Galveston Beach Nourishment Project- 
Galveston County is working with the GLO / City and community members to help implement a beach nourishment project for Galveston. These efforts are ongoing and there is optimism about a project happening from 61st street to 103rd (61st street to the end of the seawall). County staff is also helping to work on securing the FEMA funds from the GLO for use on a beach project. 

· County PW for Sandsocks PW# 15154- The FEMA PW (approx. $7.3M) is for the geotubes (sandsocks) that were destroyed as a result of Ike. The tubes were located at Beach Pocket Park #2, Sands of Kahla Beach, Pirates Beach, Palm Beach and Pirates Beach West. It has been the County’s position the PW funds should be used for a beach project on Galveston; we are working to make that happen but the GLO v Severance is not decided yet.

· Federal Advocacy- Galveston County provided program management regarding federal lobbying services to assist the City of Galveston that resulted in providing funding of over $40,000,000 for the Galveston railroad bridge reconstruction project. These efforts provided the background for the award of the ARRA funding when it became available.
· Railroad Bridge- Galveston County is managing the bidding and construction process for the Galveston Railway bridge project. The project includes an improved water supply line to the City, installation of aprons to facilitate barge traffic that serves to protect the water line, and almost tripling the width of the barge lane improving safety. Previously, it was regarded as one of the most hazardous transitions on the Gulf Inter-coastal Waterway being only 100ft wide.

Below are some points from the Gulf Coast Community Protection and Recovery District meeting on Thursday regarding the economics of our area.

· People are moving toward the water. Approximately 53% of the Nations population lives within 50 miles of the coast.  The Houston-Galveston metro area is the 4th largest population center in the U.S.; The Port of Houston is ranked 6th in the world and 1st in the U.S. and economic studies have shown that 785,000 jobs throughout Texas and 1.5million nationally are related to an operational ship channel

· The Port of Houston handles about 70% of the container cargo in the US Gulf of Mexico and 96% of the containers moving through Texas. Statewide, the overall economic impact of the port is nearly $118 Billion, and $285 Billion nationally, generating $3.7 Billion in state and local taxes.  Ship channel revenue is $330 Million per day or $129 Billion of economic activity; 50.5% of the Nations gasoline fuel is processed through here. The Ship Channel generates $650 Million in taxes annually

· The Houston area is home to the Johnson Space Center and is widely regarded as the Nation’s energy headquarters. The Exxon / Mobil refinery in Baytown is the U.S. largest and second in the world.

· Hurricane impacts are not limited to economics losses, but include natural habitat loss- thousands of acres of oyster bed loss, declines in alligator and turtle populations due to salinity increases.  Now imagine a hurricane similar to Carla in 1961 (a category 4 hurricane) taking a track just to the west of where Ike made landfall- possibly San Luis Pass or a little farther south- putting its full strength up the ship channel.  The National Weather Service estimates under this scenario a storm tide of approximately 21ft to 23ft or higher in the northern reaches of Galveston Bay and submerging the ship channel industries.

· How do we respond to a threat of that nature?  The Italians are building the “Moses project” to protect the City of Venice.  The Netherlands is an example, providing inspiration to Dr. Merrill.  The Netherlands has a population of 16.3 M; an annual Gross Domestic Product of approximately $832Billion; and a coastline of approximately 280 miles of coastline and they have built a surge protection system second to none.  In comparison to the Netherlands, the population of Texas is approximately $25.8M; the Gross Domestic Product of the state is $1.332Trillion with a coastline of 367 miles. The U.S. GDP is $14.52Trillion.

· At an estimated cost of approximately $5Billion a surge protection system is easily cost beneficial in comparison to the cost of previous and future disasters.

· What would happen to the cost of gasoline across the country if the refining / production capacity within the Houston / Galveston area were to go offline for a period of time to recover for a significant disaster? Or the price of any good or service?

John Lee – Beach erosion staying on under contract.  Gulf Coast – surge protection – looking at the Ike Dike, surge protection and desalination are his priorities.  FM 3005 resolution passed asking Txdot to elevate 3005 – we asking them to follow their own recommendation and elevate 3005.  

Dredge material may be used as beach material in the future.  The Hazard Mitigation Program, which helps with erosion response, was renewed.

Road repairs - 75th Cove View Lane was approved for repairs on Stewart Road.

Jamaica Beach roads were completed.  The RR Bridge once completed will provide a water line.

No decision has been received from the Texas Supreme Court.

Board discuss was held on Spanish Grant Bayside - Anchor Bay development was approved previously, they are asking for an extension on a Special Use Permit.  Upon motion duly made by Clay Lewis and second by Boyd Carr, the Board by unanimous vote agreed to vote against the issuance of a permit to Anchor Bay.

No further business came before the Board the meeting adjourned at 10:02 a.m.

Susan Gonzales, recording secretary

